REGULAR MEETING AGENDA

MARCH 19, 2013
REGULAR MEETING AGENDA

MARCH 19, 2013

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on March 19, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey.


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held at on March 19, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey,  pursuant to notice sent to each board member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden,  Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio and Mr. Francis Perkins (President)


ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:

Dr. Guy Francis and Mrs. Linda Gaglione



Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mr. Vieira led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


The secretary read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act”, a copy of which is on file in the office of the secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the minutes of the Worksession Meeting of December 11, 2012 be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 18, 2012 be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mr. Galante, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Layden



MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the minutes of the Organization Meeting of January 3, 2013 be adopted:

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 15, 2013 be adopted:
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Nufrio



MOTION WAS CARRIED

COMMUNICATION:
REQUEST OF WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – UNION LADY COBRAS

Steve Haggerty, team manager of Union Lady Cobras a u-11 girls’ travel soccer team requested a waiver of rental fees to use Union school gym for indoor practices.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY LEAVE – SEMON

Jillian Semon, mathematics teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for maternity leave, for the period May 28, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND EXTENDED FAMILY LEAVES – JACKSON

Erin Jackson, school counselor at Franklin Elementary School, submitted a request for maternity and extended family leaves for the period April 8, 2013 through June 2, 2013.

NOTICE FROM BRENNAN ENVIRONMENTAL – 1016 LOUSONS ROAD

Notice was received from John C. Hernandez, Senior Project Manager, Brennan Environmental, Inc. regarding contamination identified at 1061 Lousons Road and environmental activities that are being conducted in accordance with NJDEP regulations and guidance.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – NESHIMKA

Phyllis Neshimka, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leaves, for the period April 15, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY, UNPAID FAMILY AND EXTENDED CHILD REARING LEAVES-GALANTE

Krystal Galante, resource room teacher at Battle Hill School, submitted a request for maternity, unpaid family and extended child rearing leaves for the period March 29 through November 24, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – BOPP 

Rachel Bopp, ESL teacher at Hannah Caldwell and Battle Hill Schools, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVES – SANTORO

Bernadine Santoro, teacher at Franklin School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leaves, for the period May 4th through December 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – KOHN

Lauren Kohn, resource teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave for the period February 28 through April 14, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – REDFERN

Ryan Redfern, teacher assistant at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective March 1, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – CYBUCK

Mary Cybuck, financial literacy teacher at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – FIGUEIREDO

Manuel T. Figueiredo, music teacher at Hamilton School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – SINNOT

Maryann Sinnot, Computer/Gifted and Talented teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR FEE WAIVER – CHRIST COMMUNITY CHURCH

Pastor Richard Starling of Christ Community Church submitted a request for fee waiver for use of school gyms.
REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – SANTIAGO

Rosa Santiago, part-time transportation aid submitted a request for unpaid medical leave for the period March 11, 2013 through May 5, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – TES

Samith Tes, lead man/custodian at Kawameeh Middle School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective May 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR USE OF FRONT OF KAWAMEEH MIDDLE SCHOOL FOR FUNDRAISER – GIFTED/ TALENTED STUDENTS

Curry J. Bucu, team leader for clothing drive fund raiser in support of Gifted and Talented students’ trip to Boston requested use of front of Kawameeh Middle School as a drop off point.
REQUEST TO CHANGE START DATE OF MATERNITY LEAVE – NESHIMKA

Phyllis Neshimka, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a letter request to change start date of maternity leave from April 12 to March 15, 2013.

REQUEST FOR INTERMITTENT FAMILY LEAVE – VICIDOMINI

Julia L. Vicidomini, Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent of Schools, submitted a request for intermittent leave for the period February 20  through October 5, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – JUNICE

Susan L. Junice, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – GOHIL

Priti Gohil, mathematics teacher at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective April 8, 2013.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – AFRICANO

Ana Africano, classroom assistant at Battle Hill School, submitted a request for unpaid medical leave, for the period March 25 through April 14, 2013.

REQUEST FOR USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL FIELD HOUSE AND COOKE FIELD TRACK- UNION FIRE DEPARTMENT

Ronald Manzella, Township of Union Administrator, submitted a request for the Union Fire Department to use the Union High School Field House and the Cooke Field Track from March 18th through July 1st 2013 between the hours of 7 and 8:15 a.m. for the purpose of physical training of the Union Fire Department’s new hires prior to their daily attendance at the Fire Academy in Linden.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – MULARZ

Caroline Mularz, guidance secretary at Burnet Middle School, submitted a letter of  resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL FIELD – UNION RECREATION DEPARTMENT

Matty Magliacano, Director of the Township of Union Recreation Department to use  Union High School Football Field for Union soccer league games on Saturdays and Sundays from 11 a.m. to 6:30 p.m. for the period March 23rd through June 16, 2013.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – GILMARTIN

Kathleen Gilmartin, twelve month secretary, Special Services Department, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period April 19th through July 18th 2013.
REQUEST FOR EXTENDED UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – VEGLIA

Christine L. Veglia, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School, submitted a request for extended unpaid medical leave  for the period March 16th through May 15th, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY LEAVE, UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE AND EXTENDED CHILD REARING LEAVE – LILOIA

Dana Liloia, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a request for maternity leave, unpaid family leave and extended child rearing leave, for the period May 6th through December 31, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY LEAVE – CALABRESE

Cheryl Calabrese, teacher at Washington School, submitted a request for maternity leave for the period May 13th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY LEAVE, UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE AND EXTENDED CHILD REARING LEAVE – SANTOS

Vanessa Santos, Spanish teacher at Union High School, submitted a request for  maternity leave, unpaid family leave and extended child rearing leave for the period May 28th 2013 through the end of the 2013-2014 school year.  

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – TREGLIO

Theresa Treglio, special education teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – BRALCZYK

Karen Bralczyk, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

MRS. GAGLIONE ENTERED THE MEETING

SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:


Dr. Martin presented certificates of recognition to the following students from Burnet Middle School who were winners in the Emancipation Proclamation Essay Contest which was sponsored by the Vauxhall Historical Society.  The first place winner was Elora Szarek; the second place winner was Ambria Askew and the third place winner was Nick Zuena.  Dr. Martin also acknowledged Suzanne Whitley, Social Studies teacher; Libby Galante, Social Studies Department Supervisor and Raymond Salvatore, Principal of Burnet Middle School.
Dr. Martin presented certificates of recognition to staff members at Kawameeh Middle School for their heroic actions in the classroom:  Elinor Stempniewicz, classroom teacher and Maria Hrdina, teacher assistant
Hannah Caldwell Elementary School -  Dr. Lentine, principal of Hannah Caldwell Elementary School presented a video of activities that are taking place at the school.  Dr. Lentine thanked Ms. Roof and Mrs. Damato for the preparation of the video presentation for tonight’s meeting.  He also thanked Alex Torres for his wonderful editing skills in helping to prepare the video.  Dr. Lentine also thanked the teachers and staff at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School for all of their hard work in making the school a success.  He also thanked the parents and guardians of the students for their continued support and he also thanked the members of the board for the opportunity to share some of the exciting things that are going on at Hannah Caldwell School.  Dr. Lentine invited the board members to come to Hannah Caldwell to experience what the students experience each and every day.
Livingston Elementary School – Mr. Tsirikos, principal of Livingston Elementary School said that he was completing his second year as principal of the school and he said that it has been a marvelous experience.  He said he has come to realize how important parent involvement is at any school; not just for the sake of helping students to achieve their fullest potential but also help the school run smoothly.   Mr. Tsirikos said that he was very fortunate at Livingston School to have a very active PTA and specifically he wanted to acknowledge Mrs. Monfrey who has coordinated an indoor recess program.  He said that Mrs. Monfrey has rallied a number of parent recruits who work with the students during the lunch break when they cannot go outside because of inclement or cold weather.
Mr. Tsirikos said that he had specifically come to the meeting tonight to speak about the topic of science.  He said that science is certainly a very fascinating subject and when taught in an effective manner, it does a great job in developing students’ interests and curiosity while at the same time it does a great job of integrating and developing many important skills such as reading, math, problem solving and analytical thinking.  Mr. Tsirikos said that he was very concerned as many educators are about the increased amount of pressure that teachers have in helping to prepare students for standardized tests, which emphasize the areas of language arts and mathematics.  He said that unfortunately there are many schools that have not been giving science the credit and attention that it deserves.  Mr. Tsirikos said that this is not the case at Livingston School; he said that science is alive and doing very well there thanks to a number of very dedicated and very skillful teachers.  Mr. Tsirikos introduced Mrs. Licks, a fourth grade teacher, who will share with the audience some of the great things that she is doing.  He said that Mrs. Licks was the recipient of a special grant from the Township of Union Education Foundation for a project title “Trout in the Classroom”.  

Mrs. Licks said that science was very near and dear to her heart.  She said that she have tried her best to make science more interesting.  Mrs. Licks said that elementary students are naturally curious which makes science an ideal subject for them.  She said that science is a subject that contains many activities such on hands on labs and experiments which makes science well suited to active young learners.  Mrs. Licks said that science is an important part of the foundation of education for all children because it is a cross curricular subject in that math, language arts, study skills and  teamwork are all being addressed at the same time.  She said that science has been given a back seat as there is an ever increasing pressure to raise language arts and mathematics test scores.  Mrs. Licks said that she brings science into class instruction and activities as much as she possibly can; for example she if students are working on reading comprehension, why not let them read about the adaptation of animals in the arctic regions?  She said that this covers reading comprehension as well as learning about the arctic region which is a part of the fourth grade science curriculum.  Ms. Licks said that when someone walks into her classroom, they can immediately feel love for science.  She said that she has a replica of the human skeleton which her students have named “Fred”; she has a large fish tank courtesy of the Township of Union Education Foundation macro grant, where students are interacting with brook trout.  Ms. Licks said that her class will also take a field trip to the trout hatchery.  Ms. Licks said that the students have been given the opportunity to witness the growth stages of the brook trout through this program.  She said that these fish will soon be released into the wild.  Ms. Licks stated that her student have also participated in the school sponsored Science Fair and students are also witnesses to duck egg incubation, the hatching process and caretaking of the ducklings until they are released into the wild.   She said that she also brings physics into the classroom with the engineering of the “Egg Drop Contest”.   

Ms. Licks said that this year, Mrs. Royal another fourth grade teacher at Livingston School will be introducing the Earth Birthday Project in which students will be taking a hands on, active role in saving a part of the Ecuadorian Rain Forest.   She said that  students will be collecting coins and the money raised will be going toward saving the rain forest.  Ms. Licks distributed a sample of the bank which each student will receive to put their coins into for this project.  She said that the students are extremely enthusiastic about this project.  

Ms. Licks said that the faculty at Livingston School is always encouraging students to want to learn and to inquire because they believe that this is what education is all about.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin reported the attendance for the month of February as follows:  Students 93.9% and Staff was 94%.


Dr. Martin said that those who were fortunate to see the performance of “Cats” at Union High School, will know what he is talking about.  He said that it is a triumph.  Dr. Martin said that each year at this time the district has a terrific tradition of putting on musical productions in both of the middle schools and at Union High School.  He said that the good news is that there will be performances  of “Cats” this coming weekend as well and he encouraged everyone to come out and see the show.  Dr. Martin said that Burnet Middle School did a production of “Fame, Jr.” and Kawameeh Middle School performed “Godspell, Jr.”; he said that both of these shows were outstanding.


Dr. Martin said that the Union High School Twirling Team won two first places on the weekend of March 9 and 10 at the New Jersey State Twirling Competition.  He said that Megan Battaille won first place in the solo show twirl category.  Dr. Martin congratulated Megan and the entire Twirling Team.  

Dr. Martin said the Mrs. Moses, principal at Connecticut Farms School, has been chosen to receive the Humanitarian Award from UNICO National and a reception/dinner dance for the presentation of this award will be held on June 1st at Costa’s Restaurant in Roselle Park, New Jersey.  He said that those of you who know Mrs. Moses know what an outstanding individual and educator she is; this honor is well deserved.  

Dr. Martin said that this coming Saturday night, there will be a concert featuring the “Cameos” at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School; the concert will begin at 7 p.m. and the tickets are $10.    He said that this group is a 1950’s  singing group that is giving a concert to raise money for the Union Memorial Day Parade Committee.  Dr. Martin said that this committee and the Township are great friends of the Union Public Schools. He said that many students from the district march in the Memorial Day Parade.  

Dr. Martin said that the Board of Education has also won an honor.  He said that the Chamber of Commerce has selected the full Board of Education to receive a Community Spirit Award for their efforts on behalf of children not only in the schools but beyond the school boundaries.  Dr. Martin said that the Board of Education has opened up themselves to support many community events to make them successful. He said that there will be a dinner in the near future where the Board will be recognized. 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Galante, that the following resolutions be adopted:

E-1.
AMEND 2012-2013 OUT-OF-DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT LIST

That approval be given to amend the 2012-2013 out-of-district atypical student placement list and students exited from out-of-district placement in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

E-2.   AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS

That the board amend the list of students removed from the rolls [seven (7) students exited from February 1st through February 28th 2012 for a total of twenty-two (22) students for the 2012-2013 school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

E-3.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HARRASSMENT, INTIMIDATION AND BULLYING CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB) conclusions for the period February 11th through March 1st 2013.  
E-4.
APPROVE 2013-2014 CALENDARS


That the board approve school calendar; twelve-month employee calendar and maintenance department calendar for the 2013 -2014 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-5.
APPROVE ACADEMIC ACTION PLANS


That the board approve Academic Action Plans for the following schools:  (a) Hannah Caldwell Elementary School; (b) Battle Hill Elementary School; (c) Connecticut Farms Elementary School; (d) Kawameeh Middle School; (e) Burnet Middle School and (f) Union High School for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.  These action plans are required by the New Jersey Department of Education as a result of the target scores of the identified sub-groups during State standardized testing.

E-6.
APPROVE CHARTER SCHOOL TUITIONS FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve Charter School Tuitions for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-7.
APPROVE EXTENDED SCHOOL YEAR PROGRAM LOCATION FOR SUMMER 2013


That the board approve Battle Hill Elementary School as the location of the Extended School Year program for July, 2013.

E-8.
APPROVE RE-REGISTRATION OF STUDENTS FOR 2013-2014 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve re-registration of  all students presently in grades 4, 5, 8 and 10 beginning in May 2013 for the 2013-2014 school year.
E-9.
APPROVE TUITION CONTRACT AGREEMENT – CLIFTON BOARD OF EDUCATION


That the board approve tuition contract agreement with Clifton Board of Education in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Arminio that Resolutions F-1 through F-5 be adopted:

F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated February 28, 2013 be accepted. 
F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated February 28, 2013 be accepted.  

F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant  to  N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.11(a), I certify that as of February 28, 2013 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1. 


___________________________                 ______________



James J. Damato, Board Secretary                     Dated
Pursuant to N.J.A.C.6A:23-2.2(h),  we  certify  that as of February 28, 2013 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.2(d)3  and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.
F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-5.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS PURSUANT TO REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 8A:18A-10(a)  

That the Board approve the attached list of contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 8A:18A-10(a) and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Arminio that Resolution F-6 be adopted:

F-6.
APPROVE DISTRICT WIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7  AND BOARD POLICY FILE CODE 6471The committee recommends and I so move that the Board approve district wide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Galante



MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Arminio that resolutions F-7 through F-11 be adopted:

F-7.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) 
That the board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes: (a) Jostens - $4,668.22 – yearbook – Burnet Middle School; (b) Cesar Vega – not to exceed $1,300 – volleyball jackets and jerseys – Union High School Athletics; (c) Jostens - $1,688 – farewell booklet – Kawameeh Middle School; (d) Audio Incorporated - $2,283.48 – sound system design, installation and rental for spring musical – Kawameeh Middle School; (e) Six Flags Great Adventure - $7,606 – senior trip – Union High School; (f) Villani Bus Company - $2,420 – senior trip – Union High School; (g) Heritage Festivals - $20,000 – 2nd installment for chorus/band trip to Washington, D.C. – Union High School; (h)Heritage Festivals - $14,155 - 3rd installment for chorus/band trip to Washington, D.C. – Union High School; (i) Freedom Fundraising - $2,546.40 – balance for snack purchase (German Club) – Union High School; (j) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Policeman’s Benevolent Association Award – Union High School; (k) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Policeman’s Benevolent Association Award – Union High School; (l) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Special Children’s Committee of Union Elks Lodge #1583 Award – Union High School; (m) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Special Children’s Committee of Union Elks Lodge #1583 Award – Union High School; (n) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,500 – Khalid Shahid Memorial Award – Union High School; (o) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,500 – Khalid Shahid Memorial Award – Union High School; (p) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,500 – Bob O’Dell Scholarship Award – Union High School; (q) 2013 Graduating Senior- $2000 – Douglas M. Krueger Memorial Award – Union High School; (r) 2013 Graduating Senior - $2,500 – Wayne Russo Memorial Scholarship Award – Union High School; (s) IBS New York – not to exceed $1300 – attendance at 2013 International Beauty Show by cosmetology students – Union High School
F-8.  PRE-APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES


That the Board pre-approve districtwide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-9.
APPROVE SCHOLARSHIPS


That the Board approve the following scholarships to be awarded to 2013 Union High School graduating seniors:  (a) Dora D. Feins Achievement Award – One $100 scholarship and $80 for the cost of two plaques; (b) Myrtle V. Hassey Award – Two $50 scholarships;  (c) Bob O’Dell Scholarship  - One $1,500 scholarship; (d) Geraldine Minieri Memorial Scholarship – Two $125 scholarships; (e) Ellen S. Rever Memorial Scholarship – Four $500 scholarships; (f) Jack Segale Memorial Scholarship – Two $250 scholarships; (g) Anna Zofay Slobodianyk Memorial – Two $500 scholarship
F-10.  ACCEPT DONATION – MERCK


That the Board accept donation from Merck in the sum of $15,000 to be used for the Merck UHS Street Law program (Acct No. 20-092-100-600-10-20/8103)

F-11.
ACCEPT PUBLIC SCHOOL CONTRACTS LAW COMPLIANCE REVIEW – REPORT OF EXAMINATION


That the Board accept the Public School Contracts Law Compliance Review – Report of Examination from the New Jersey Department of Education, Office of Fiscal Accountability and Compliance, Investigations Unit dated December, 2012 together with Corrective Action Plan in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Perkins asked if the funds for the scholarships listed in resolution F-9 were established by the families of the named individuals.  Mr. Damato said that was correct.  Mr. Perkins said that he thought it was appropriate to recognize the generosity of those families and those individuals and their support for the education of the children of Union.   

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mrs. Cooley  that Resolutions O-1 through O-10 be adopted:
O-1.
APPROVE SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:41-1 and P.L. 2009, Chapter 178, the board approve the following security drill reports for the  2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-2.
APPROVE ADVERTISEMENT FOR DISPOSAL


That the board approve the equipment, deemed to be unserviceable, to be advertised for disposal in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-3.
RENEW AGREEMENT FOR SCHOOLBOARDNET SERVICES – NEW JERSEY SCHOOL BOARDS ASSOCIATION


That the board renew agreement with New Jersey School Boards Association for Schoolboardnet Services (paperless agenda) at the annual rate of $2,360 (no increase from last year) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 

O-4.
APPROVE JOINT TRANSPORTATION AGREEMENT FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR- MORRIS UNION JOINTURE COMMISSION


That the board approve Joint Transportation Agreement for the 2012-2013 school year with Morris Union Jointure Commission in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-5.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES (PROPOSAL NO. P2012122)- POTTER ARCHITECTS

That the board accept proposal for architectural services in connection with the Cupola Refurbishment at Connecticut Farms and Franklin Schools (Proposal No. P2012122) from Potter Architects, 410 Colonial Avenue, Union, New Jersey in an amount not to exceed $68,800 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-6.
REPORT RECEIPT OF BIDS


Report receipt of bids received on March 7, 2013 for Proposed New Interior Fire Door Replacements at Union High School and bids received on March 14, 2013 for Proposed Boiler Replacements at Burnet Middle School
O-7.
AWARD BID FOR PROPOSED INTERIOR FIRE DOOR REPLACEMENTS AT UNION HIGH SCHOOL – C&M DOOR CONTROLS, INC.


That the board award bid for proposed interior fire door replacements at Union High School to C&M Door Controls, Inc., 20 Markley Street, Port Reading, NJ 07064 for the total base bid of $211,500.

O-8.
APPROVE USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL FIELD HOUSE AND COOKE FIELD TRACK – UNION FIRE DEPARTMENT


That the board approve use by the Union Fire Department of the Union High School Field House and the Cooke Field Track from March 18th through July 1st, 2013 between the hours of 7 and 8:15 a.m. for physical training of Union Fire Department’s new hires prior to their daily attendance at the Fire Academy in Linden.

O-9.
AWARD BID FOR PROPOSED BOILER REPLACEMENTS AT BURNET MIDDLE SCHOOL – SILVA’S MECHANICAL SERVICES


That the board award bid for proposed boiler replacements at Burnet Middle School to Silva’s Mechanical Services, 171 Midland Avenue, Kearny, NJ 07032 as follows:  Base Bid - $405,000 plus Alternate A-1 – New Blow Off Separator Tank - $16,500 and Alternate A-2 – New Boiler Feed Pump - $35,000 for a total bid of $456,500. 

O-10.
AUTHORIZE BOARD SECRETARY TO DEVELOP AND ADVERTISE BID FOR LEASE OF SITE  FOR CELLULAR ANTENNA 


That the Board Secretary be authorized to develop and advertize for bid the lease of a portion of the property at Union High School, together with airspace necessary for the construction of a cellular antenna and related switching equipment ,  in accordance with NJSA 18A:20-8.2.  The Board hereby finds and determines that the proposed site is not needed for school purposes.  This lease shall be subject to approval by the Commissioner of Education.
DISCUSSION:


None

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mrs. Cooley that Resolution O-11 be adopted:
O-11.   APPROVE REQUEST FOR USE OF UNION HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL FIELD FOR UNION SOCCER LEAGUE GAMES – TOWNSHIP OF UNION RECREATION DEPARTMENT


That the board approve the request of the Township of Union Recreation Department to use Union High School Football Field for Union soccer league games on Saturdays and Sundays from 11 a.m. to 6:30 p.m. for the period March 23 through June 16, 2013. If the fields are needed for a school function on any of the above dates, the Recreation Department's permit will be revoked for those days.
DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

Mrs. Gaglione

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

Dr. Martin said that there are four projects that the Board of Education just approved that would be taking place this summer to upgrade the district’s facilities.  He said that the district is just about to open a newly renovated Central-Five School but in addition Connecticut Farms and Franklin Elementary Schools will be receiving a totally refurbished cupolas.  Dr. Martin said that while those projects are going on all of the interior fire doors at Union High School are being replaced and this will be a terrific facelift for the building.  He stated that there will also be a new boiler installed at Burnet Middle School and that is one of those things that you don’t see.  Dr. Martin said that each one of these projects is carefully bid and examined by the Board and it is a joy for him to see these projects finally approved on the agenda.  
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that Resolutions P-1 through P-5 be adopted:
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That Personnel Actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the Board amend Substitute/Home Instruction List; Substitute Custodians, Substitute Cafeteria/Playground Aides, Teacher Assistants and Secretaries for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-3.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION

That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff: (a) Rachel Bopp, ESL teacher at Hannah Caldwell and Battle Hill Schools, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement);   (b) Ryan Redfern, teacher assistant at Union High School, effective March 1, 2013; (c) Mary Cybuck, Financial literacy teacher at Union High School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement); (c) Manuel  T.  Figueiredo, music teacher at Hamilton School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement); (d) Maryann Sinnott, computer/gifted and talented teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement); (e) Samith Tes, lead man/custodian at Kawameeh Middle School, effective May 1, 2013 (retirement); (f) Caroline Mularz, guidance secretary at Burnet Middle School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement); (g) Theresa Treglio, special education teacher at Burnet Middle School, effective July 1, 2013(retirement); (h) Karen Bralczyk, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement)
P-4.
APPROVE STAFF AS SECURITY MONITORS


That the board approve staff to act as security monitors for the Union High School production of “Cats”  on March 15, 16, 21, 22, 23, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. and March 17 and 24, 2013 at 2:00 p.m. at a rate of $22.22 per hour, four hours per performance or not to exceed $88.88 per person per performance: (a) Helene Lateiner; (b) Ron Lateiner; (c) Carmen Marano; (d) James Frazier; (e) Patricia Frazier; (f) Anthony Manderichio; (g) Mark D’Aloia; (h) Kathy Wilczek; (i) Carlos Esquivel; (j) Tori Kruse; (k) Valery Desamours and (l) Kenny Kruse

P-5.
AMEND RESOLUTION PROVIDING SALARY AND FRINGE BENEFITS – CENTRAL OFFICE PERSONNEL


That the board amend resolution providing salary and fringe benefits for Central Office Personnel (12 Month Employees) to include districtwide Supervisor of Security (a 10 month employee) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that Resolution P-6 be adopted:

P-6.
APPROVE LEAVES FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves for the following staff:  (a) Jillian Semon, mathematics teacher at Burnet Middle School, maternity leave for the period May 28, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (b) Erin Jackson, school counselor at Franklin Elementary School, maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period April 8th through June 2nd, 2013; (c) Phyllis Neshimka, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period April 15, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (d) Krystal Galante, resource room teacher at Battle Hill School, maternity, unpaid family and extended child rearing leaves for the period March 29 through November 24, 2013; (e) Bernadine Santoro, teacher at Franklin School, maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period May 4th through December 1, 2013; (f) Lauren Kohn, resource teacher at Burnet Middle School, unpaid family leave for the period February 28 through April 14, 2013; (g) Rosa Santiago, part-time transportation aid, for the period March 11 through May 5, 2013; (h) Phyllis Neshimka, physical education teacher at Burnet Middle School, change start date of maternity leave from April 12 to March 15, 2013; (i) Kathleen Gilmartin, 12 month secretary, Special Services Department, unpaid family leave for the period April 19th through July 18th, 2013; (j) Christine Veglia, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School,  unpaid  medical  leave  for  the  period  March 16th through May 15th, 2013; (k) Dana Liloia, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, maternity leave, unpaid family leave and extended child rearing leave for the period May 6th through December 31st, 2013; (l) Cheryl Calabrese, teacher at Washington School, maternity leave for the period May 13th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (m) Vanessa Santos, Spanish teacher at Union High School, maternity leave, unpaid family leave and extended child rearing leave for the period May 28th, 2013 through the end of the 2013-2014 school year.
DISCUSSION:


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Galante




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that Resolutions P-7 through P-12 be adopted:

P-7.
APPROVE REPLACEMENT TO 6TH GRADE MATHEMATICS CURRICULUM WRITING TEAM


That the board approves Jessica Cornacchia to replace Michelle Barci as a member of the 6th Grade mathematics curriculum writing team for 15 hours at $20 per hour not to exceed $300 (Acct No. 11-000-221-104-54-0612/7083)

P-8.
ALLOW STAFF MEMBERS CHILD TO ATTEND UNION PUBLIC SCHOOLS


That the board allow child of staff member to attend Union Public Schools for the 2013-2014 school year tuition free -  A.Z.,  kindergarten at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School -  in accordance with the information appended to the non public portion of these minutes.

P-9.
APPROVE PAYMENT TO STAFF FOR PREPARATION OF 2013 UNION HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATION BOOKLET


That the board approve payment to staff for preparation of 2013 Union High School Graduation Booklet at a rate of $600 per person:  (a) Gerry Muller; (b) Elizabeth Esposito and (c) John Shaffer

P-10.
APPROVE INCREASE TO PURCHASE ORDER NO. 13-01414 – EDUCATION, INC.


That the board approve increase to purchase order No. 13-01414 to Education, Inc., 2 Main Street, Unit 2, Plymouth, Massachusetts from $10,000 to $15,000 to cover added number of bedside instruction students throughout the district.

P-11.
APPROVE VOCATIONAL ASSESSMENTS – OCCUPATIONAL CENTER OF NEW JERSEY


That the board approve Occupational Center of New Jersey to do vocational assessments at a rate of $100 per day, not to exceed 10 days or $1,000 (Acct No. 11-000-219-320-01-09) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-12.
APPROVE PAYMENT OF RETROACTIVE PAY – ARDITO


That the board approve payment of retroactive pay to Nicholas Ardito, Security Director in the amount of $1,995.60 which represents a 2% increase for the time period of September 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012 and a 2% prorated increase for the time period September 1, 2012 through March 15, 2013.

DISCUSSION


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that Resolution P-13 be adopted:

P-13.  APPROVE SUBSTITUTE ADMINISTRATOR FOR SPRING 2013 SATURDAY ACADEMY – GHIRETTI


That the board approve Robert Ghiretti as a substitute administrator for the Spring 2013 session of the Saturday Academy (January 19th through March 30th, 2013) at a rate of $100 per day for each day he serves as administrator. (Acct No. 20-060-100-101-01-20/0911)
DISCUSSION:

None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Galante



MOTION WAS CARRIED

LEGAL COMMITTEE


Moved by Mr. Nufrio, seconded by Mrs. Gaglione that the following resolution be adopted:

L-1.
APPROVE MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT AND PERSONNEL ACTIONS PERTAINING TO EMPLOYEE #10743


That the Memorandum of Agreement and personnel actions pertaining to Employee #10743 be approved in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

DISCUSSION:

None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mrs. Cooley




MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione,  seconded by Mr. Arminio that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that about two weeks ago he and Mr. Perkins attended a function at St. Benedict’s Prep at which Ms. Jill Hall received the Distinguished Service Award for her unselfish work with students.  He said that Ms. Hall was a product of the Union School System and is a valuable and loved member of the staff at Kawameeh Middle School.  Mr. Arminio congratulated Ms. Hall for this achievement. 


Mr. Perkins said that St. Benedict’s Prep was his alma mater and he had a tremendous sense of  pride for that institution and for what it is doing for those students who live in the center of Newark.  He said that an integral part of that program has been Ms. Hall.  Mr. Perkins said that he was very proud that Ms. Hall was serving the Union Township School District and someone that everyone should be proud of.

Mr. Arminio said that under the leadership of the district’s Athletic Director, Linda Ionta, Union High School has created an Athletic Hall of Fame which is long overdue.  He said that the first class will be inducted next November.  Mr. Arminio said that nomination forms can be obtained on the district website.  He said that nominations can be made by anyone in the district and they are due by the end of April. 


Mr. Perkins said that before he asked for Comments from the Public, he stated that he had spoken to Dr. Martin several times over the past few months about the heroism that is exhibited everyday in Union Public Schools by classroom teachers.  He said that these are the people that are “where the rubber meets the road” and they are responsible for all of the children in the Union Public Schools.  Mr. Perkins said that they have to put up with grief along the way from children who may be a little too exuberant and who have learning challenges, but they show up every day and do a good job.  He did not think that it was inappropriate to recognize that they are the people who carry the load in the education system of this country and they deserve every one’s thanks.  Mr. Perkins said that it amazes him at what the classroom teachers do and what they put up with on a daily basis.  


Mr. Perkins said that he also wanted to comment on the fact that it is the core belief of the district that the safety and security of the children in the schools is the business of every single person connected with this school district.  

Mr. Nufrio said that he would like to recommend for consideration that starting next year the board recognize, on a monthly basis, a student, a teacher and an administrator.  He asked Dr. Martin to come up with some sort of guideline for the board to review and then names could be submitted on a monthly basis.  


Mrs. Gaglione asked Mr. Arminio if the Athletic Hall of Fame nominations could include a coach that is still working in the district, or does it have to be someone who no longer works here.  Mr. Arminio said that there are certain rules that have to be followed according to the by-laws and he thought that a coach must be out of the district for at least five years before being nominated.  


Mr. Layden congratulated Mrs. Moses the principal at Connecticut Farms for the Humanitarian Award which she is receiving from UNICO.  

Mr. Layden said that it was his understanding that the Union Soccer League will be starting its spring recreational soccer season on April 7th and they are still accepting registrations from students who are interested in participating.  He said that there are applications available at the organization’s website at www.unionsoccer.org.  


Mr. Layden said that there will be a fundraiser on May 4th for the Union Liberty which is the u-9 girls’ soccer team and tickets are $10.  He said that this fundraiser will benefit the Summer Select program. 

Mr. Layden said that he and Mr. Galante had the opportunity a few weeks ago to be the first board members to tour the new Central-Five/Jefferson School.  He said that they were simply awed and amazed by the school.  Mr. Layden said that it will be a showcase school for the entire state when it opens in September.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Ms. Hall thanked Mr. Perkins for his kind words, they were much appreciated.  She said that last Friday, March 15th Burnet Middle School and Kawameeh Middle School were fortunate enough to have a presentation of “Rachel’s Challenge” thanks to Dr. Lishak and her continued commitment to the anti-bullying initiative in the district and Mr. Damato who does not have the ability to say “no” when she and Ms. Calandra come up with something that they would like to do.  Ms. Hall said that Rachel’s Challenge is a program that was begun by the family of the first student to be killed at Columbine tragedy in 1999.   She said that after her death, her parents found her writings and journals and in that they discovered a great deal about their daughter’s ability to motivate other children to realize the impact that they have every day on other’s lives based on who they are, their friendships and there peer relationships.  Ms. Hall said that this program brought five (5) challenges to the students at Burnet and Kawameeh and to their parents (there was a presentation also given to parents on Friday evening) and those challenges are to look for the best in others, to dream big, to choose positive influences, to speak with kindness and to start your own chain reaction of kindness and compassion.  She said that this program was extraordinarily well received by all of the students and parents who saw it.  Ms. Hall said that at the end, the people who presented the program gave her a banner which she is in the process of having all the students sign and it will be hung up in the schools.  

Ms. Sharp said that she had spoken at Board of Education meetings many times over the last 31 years.  She said that she has spoken as a parent, a staff member, an Association leader and as a friend but most of all, she has spoken as an advocate for the children of this district.  Ms. Sharp said that she never imagined herself talking to the Union Board of Education about straws, but here she was.  She said that the Board may think that it is a silly subject to talk to the Board about, but she asked the board members to close their eyes and imagine themselves in a cafeteria at lunchtime filled with kindergarten children and not having any straws.  Ms. Sharp said that this has been the situation for the last week and a half at Battle Hill School.  She said that she was told there are no straws in the district.  Ms. Sharp said that she offered to buy straws for her building, but she was told that she couldn’t because even though they were individually wrapped, they would not be sterile.  She said that instead of children drinking out of cartons with unsterile straws, they are drinking out of dirty cartons; cartons that have been handled by many people, piled on top of one another and just sitting out in the open.  Ms. Sharp said that little children drinking out of cartons is not a pretty sight; she said that she thought there was more milk and juice on the students and the tables than in their stomachs.  She said that Dr. Martin was very proud this 
evening of the many new things that are coming to this district and she was proud of it too but she also knew that schools can run out of things; this happens everywhere.  Ms. Sharp said for a district to be out of straws for a week and a half she thought was ludicrous.  She hoped someone on the board can find a way to get straws into the Union School system before another week and a half passes.
MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Galante that the Board go into Executive Session to discuss personal matters without the presence of the public in accordance with the provisions of  N.J.S.A. 10:4- 2b.   The Board will disclose the discussion conducted during the executive session, with notice to the public, when the disclosure will not result in unwarranted invasion of individual privacy or prejudice to the best interests of the Board of Education and provided that such disclosure does not violate federal, state or local statutes and does not fall within the attorney/client privilege. 


AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED

BOARD RETURNED TO PUBLIC SESSION

Mr. Perkins said that with regard to the Chamber of Commerce honor and the confusion on who could attend and how many free dinners would be given to board members.  He said that he spoke to Mr. Masterson from the Chamber of Commerce today and the board now has a table of ten that will be paid for by the Chamber of Commerce.  Mr. Perkins said that if any board member cannot attend the dinner, they should notify him or Dr. Martin.  He said that at the onset of the preparation for this dinner, Dr. Martin was advised that the Board would only get two free tickets for this event and anyone else who attended would have to be $85 per ticket.  Mr. Perkins said that in his negotiation with Mr. Masterson he told him that at the very least, the board members do not get paid for what they do and board members cannot be reimbursed for the cost of the dinner tickets.  He told Mr. Masterson that the least the Chamber of Commerce could do would be to give the board members the ability to pay the cost of the per person dinner.  Mr. Perkins asked board members to decide if they are attending and let him know.  

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Nufrio, seconded by Mrs. Gaglione that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED






Respectfully submitted






JAMES J. DAMATO
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